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news 

drugs and pregnancy 
In the United States, approx 

imately 50,-000 babies are born 
annually who have been exposed to 
drugs in utero and this number is 
on the rise. A recent national 
study of all socioeconomic groups 
by the National Association for 
Perinatal Addiction Research and 
Education found that 11% of preg 
nant women use illegal drugs at 
some point during their pregnancy. 
The drugs most commonly used were 
marijuana, cocaine, heroin, PCP, 
amphetamines, and "crack," a potent 
cocaine derivative that has become 
rampant in large urban areas. 

The pain and suffering of 1 
pregnant addicts and their children 
is undeniable. Despite a recog 
nition of the seriousness of the 
problem, the government's response 
to this complex problem has been 
simplistic and ineffective: punish 
the mothers. In the war against 
drugs, mothers of drug-exposed 
infants are "the enemy." 

classism & racism 1 
The focus of the public debate 

on drugs and pregnancy has been on 
poor women and women of color, the 
traditional scapegoats for social 
problems. However, a recent study 
has found that there is no signi 
ficant difference in the rate of 
drug use during pregnancy among 
poor women attending public clinics 
and upper class women who go to 
private doctors. 

The study, conducted by the 
National Association for Perinatal 
Addiction Research and Education, 
studied 715 women in Florida from 
January to June 1989. They found 
that 15.4% of white patients and 
14.1% of Black patients tested 
positive for drugs. However, women 
of color are treated more puni 
tively by the system. They are ten 
times more likely to be reported to 
child protective services than 
white women who use drugs during 
pregnancy. 

women & drugs 
One of the reasons for the 

increasing numbers of addicted 
babies has been a change in the 
pattern of drug use. Whereas 
formerly men were the primary hard 
core drug users, women now are as 

likely to be addicted to illegal 
drugs. According to the Justice 
Department, there has been a dra 

matic increase in the numbers of 
women using drugs, particularly 
"crack." 

Sixty-five percent of women 
arrested in Washington, D.C. from 
October to December 1988 tested 
positive for cocaine use compared 
to 63% of men. In New York City, 
the percentage of women with pos 
itive drug tests on arrest was 73% 
and, for men, 67%. Dr. David 
Bateman of Harlem Hospital ob 
serves, "Heroin was a man's drug 
and we just didn't see as much of 
it in pregnant women. Many more 

women are on crack than ever were 

on heroin." 
The impact of female drug 

addiction is far-reaching because 
of the enormous economic conse 
quences for her and her family. 
Women addicts also experience more 
medical and reproductive problems 
than male addicts. In addition, 
studies have shown that the stigma 
of addiction is more damaging and 
long-lasting for women than for 

men. 

Many women drug addicts are 
forced into prostitution to support 
their habit. In Miami, 27 of 38 
teenage crack users said that they 
frequently traded sex for crack. 
According to James River of the 
Florida Office of Substance Abuse 
Control, "What we are learning 
among female crack addicts in par 
ticular is they will resort to 
whatever means is easiest and 
available to them to obtain crack 
or the money to buy it. The crack 

"The sexual exploitation of 
women is being ignored in 
the government's war to stop 
drug babies." 

prostitute is often what these 
women are coming to be." And it is 
men's demand for prostitution ser 
vices that makes this a readily 
accessible alternative for women 
addicts. 

In addition, pimps often use 
drugs as a method of recruiting and 
"seasoning" a woman for prosti 
tution. Women who use drugs are 
also more likely to be raped or 
feel they cannot reject sexual 
advances. Sexual exploitation of 
addicted women is considered ac 
ceptable punishment for their drug 
use. Nevertheless, this dynamic of 
the sexual exploitation of women is 
being ignored in the public's war 
to stop drug babies. 

pregnant addicts 
Given the realities of a fe 

male drug addict's life, it is not 
surprising that many become preg 
nant. But it is wrong to assume 
that all these women continue to 
use drugs to hurt or in total dis 
regard of the fetus. Many of the 
more severe birth defects caused by 
intrauterine drug exposure occur in 
the early stages of pregnancy, 
before a woman may even know that 
she is pregnant. 

Addicts who know or suspect 
they are pregnant may continue to 
use drugs because that feel they 
cannot stop. Drug addiction is a 
sickness - it is not something that 
can be overcome by normal will 
power or without support. "Crack" 
is reported to be highly addictive 
- 

only one use may result in phys 
ical addiction to the drug. 

In addition, the pregnancy may 
add to stress that causes a woman 
to seek the solace of a "high." 
Dr. Wendy Chavkin of the Columbia 
School of Public Health interviewed 
thirty pregnant addicts in a New 
York City treatment program as part 
of her study on treatment of preg 
nant addicts. They told her that 
they felt so guilty about using 
drugs while they were pregnant that 
they used more drugs to escape the 
feelings of self-loathing. 

And, despite addiction, des 

pite financial obstacles, despite* 
the lack of programs available, and 
despite the threat of jail or 
having their children taken away, 
many pregnant addicts do reach out 
for help to stop using drugs. In 
fact, pregnancy may indeed be the 

catalyst for these women to get 
treatment precisely because they 
want to do what is right for their 
baby. 

abortion 
Poor women addicts are also 

denied the option of terminating 
their pregnancy. The Hyde Amend 
ment, passed in 1976, cut off fed 
eral Medicaid funding of abortions 
and most states have since followed 
suit and eliminated state funding 
for abortions. Most recently, in 
the Webster case, the Supreme Court 
upheld a state statute that prohi 
bited public hospitals and clinics 
from performing abortions. 

Pregnant women who use drugs 
are in a particularly vulnerable 
position as a result of abortion 
restrictions. Many of the severe 
drug-related deformities can be 
detected in the second trimester of 
pregnancy by amniocentesis. This 
procedure is rarely available to 
poor women. Even if it were more 
accessible, many of these women 
would likely be denied the choice 
of ending the pregnancy. 

impact of drugs 
Drug abuse during pregnancy 

may cause a myriad of physical and 
mental problems in a developing 
fetus. Often the concentration and 
duration of drug exposure is many 
times greater for the fetus than 
for the addicted mother. Cocaine, 
and its derivative "crack" have the 
most devastating effect on fetal 

, development. 
Cocaine exposure may cause 

smaller heads, missing bowels, 
deformed hearts, lungs and geni 
tals, motor problems, as well as 
strokes and seizures in utero. The 
full effect of cocaine on the fetal 
brain is not yet known. "It may be 
necessary for the medical community 
to define a new organic brain syn 
drome based on the physical and 
chemical damage done to the fetus 
by intrauterine cocaine exposure," 

reports Dr. J. Harold Nickens of 
the American Society of Addiction 
Medicine. 

Illegal narcotics can cause 
miscarriages and stillbirths. Drug 
exposed babies are also more likely 
to be born prematurely and at low 
birth weight. Low birth weight 
babies are more likely to have 

I 

serious medical problems and have 
higher infant mortality rates. 
Cocaine babies are 10 times as 
likely to die in their first year. 

A recent study at Chicago's 
Perinatal Center for Chemical De 
pendence found that two-year-olds 
who had been exposed in utero to 
cocaine were developmentally de 
layed and had difficulty concen 
trating. While these children are 
cognitively normal, they are easily 
overwhelmed by simple tasks. Ira 
Chasnoff, who performed the study, 
said these children are likely to 
need special help with their 
learning disabilities once they 
reach school. 

School-age children who were 
born addicted to cocaine often have 
difficulty adjusting, are easily 
angered, and are destructive to 
themselves or others. They are also 
prime candidates for drug abuse. 
"They are likely to experience the 
same dysphoria, thought and mood 
disorders experienced by any re 
covering addict - but without the 
knowledge or support necessary for 
them to stay sober," says Dr. 
Nickens. 

"bio-underclass"? 
A disturbing trend in the 

recent media coverage of children 
born to drug-addicted mothers has 
been the use of the term "biologi 
cally inferior" to describe these 
children. Courtland Milloy, a 
Black columnist for the Washington 
Post, uncritically used the term 
"fTno-underclass" in a recent ar 

ticle to describe drug-exposed 
children. While these children 
have physical and mental problems, 
the term "biologically inferior" 

"We may be witnessing the 
birth of a new basis for op 
pression and injustice." 

carries with inflammatory overtones 
reminiscent of scientific claims of 
the "racial inferiority" of Blacks. 

We do not label children with 
spina bifida or mental retardation 
as "biologically inferior." Ap 
plying the stigma of this label to 
children exposed prenatally to 
drugs is another aspect of the 
"blaming the victim" approach to 
problem. Like "illegitimate child 
ren" of past centuries, these 
children may be forced to carry the 
blame society attaches to their 
mothers. We may be witnessing the 
birth of a new basis for oppression 
and injustice. 

jailing 
Instead of focusing on pro 

grams that will prevent more child 
ren from being born addicted, the 
government has chosen a punitive 
approach: prosecuting addicted 
mothers. Women all over the country 
are being charged with crimes that 
range from "delivering drugs to a 
minor" to "murder." Criminal stat 

utes are being amended to promote 
prosecution of pregnant drug 
abusers. 

New Jersey, Florida, and 
Massachusetts have laws that ex 
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piicitly criminalize "prenatal 
abuse." A bill currently pending 
in the California legislature would 
make "fetal abuse" a felony if the 
mother's abuse or nealect was will 

ful. Another bill in Pennsylvania 
would amend the child abuse law to 
include criminal penalties for 
mothers of babies testing positive 
for drugs or with fetal alcohol 
syndrome. 

Prosecutors, like Michael 
Ramsey, a district attorney in 
California, argue that criminal 
prosecution forces mothers to get 
treatment. This is a hollow claim: 
their are few treatment programs 
that will accept pregnant addicts 
and those that do have long waiting 
lists. In fact, Ramsey's own county 
has no drug treatment facility for 
heroin addiction. 

What criminal prosecution will 
force women to do is to be reluc 
tant to seek medical care for fear 

of being arrested or losing their 
children. The California Medical 
Association has taken the position 
that "Prosecution is counterpro 
ductive to the public interest as 
it may seem to discourage a woman 

from seeking prenatal care or dis 

suade her from providing accurate 
information to health-care pro 
viders." 

This has indeed been the re 
sult of highly publicized prose 
cutions of mothers for "fetal 
abuse." In San Diego, after the 
Pamela Rae Stewart case (see oob 
november 1986 & april 1987), 
workers in prenatal care centers 

"Woman has been promoted 
from receptacle to enemy of 
her child." 

reported that women were more fear 

ful and distrustful and that some 
women stopped coming for checkups. 
In San Francisco, there has been an 

increase in "toilet bowl babies," 

newborns birthed without medical 
help and abandoned because the 
mothers fear drug testing and pros 
ecution. 

Jailing also harms the woman's 

children, in whose "best interests" 

these prosecutions are allegedly 

brought. These children will be 
enter the foster care system which 

is already facing a shortage of 
foster homes. Many of these infants 

will remain in the hospital as 
"boarder babies" without any sub 

stitute parents. The separation of 
a mother from her infant by incar 
ceration also will prevent the 
child from bonding with the mother. 
Without this parental bonding, the 
child is likely to be damaged 
psychologically and emotionally. 
Mothers separated from their child 
ren at birth also suffer depression 
and guilt which inhibits their 
ability to overcome addiction. 

The "jail vem" approach shares 

the philosophical basis of the 
anti-abortion movement: the image 
of the poor, defenseless fetus/baby 
and the selfish, destructive woman/ 
mother. Under this new version of 
the same old misogyny, Woman has 
been promoted from receptacle to 

enemy of her child. This approach 

completely ignores the reality of 
why women become chemically de 

pendent and why women become preg 
nant. The focus instead becomes 

"blaming the victim." 

According to Lynn Pal trow of 
ACLU's Reproductive Rights Project: 
"It's short-sighted and dangerous 

and shows ignorance of addiction. 
These women don't hate their fe 
tuses. They don't want to hurt 
their fetuses." Pal trow has been 
one of the leading champions for 
women's constitutionally protected 
right to privacy against the influx 
of "fetal rights" intervention. 

prevention 
"Let's put money and energy 

into programs for these women. If 

there's child abuse going on, it's 
by the state...for not providing 
for these services," says Judith 
Rosen of California Advocates for 
Pregnant Women. A major problem 
throughout the country is the lack 
of drug treatment programs, especi 
ally those that will accept preg 
nant women. 

In June 1989, Dr. Wendy 
Chavkin of the Columbia School of 
Public Health conducted a survey of 
78 drug treatment programs in New 
York City. She found that 54% 
refused pregnant addicts, 67% re 
fused pregnant addicts on Medicaid, 
and 87% refused pregnant "crack" 

addicts on Medicaid. Of the treat 
ment facilities that did accept 
pregnant women, fewer than half 

arranged for prenatal care and only 
two provided child care. 

Chavkin recommends that treat 
ment programs for pregnant addicts 
should "recognize addiction to be a 
medical problem with social roots." 
A full range of services, including 
drug treatment, prenatal care, 
medical and pediatric services, job 
training, parent education, and 
child care, should be offered. 

However, she notes, there are only 
a handful of programs around the 

country geared to pregnant women 

addicted to drugs. 
Another overlooked but effec 

tive approach is public education 
on the effects of drugs on preg 
nancy. Many of the women most at 
risk of having drug addicted babies 
do not have access to information 
about the potential health risks of 
using drugs while pregnant. And 
this education should not focus 
only on illegal drugs, but on alco 
hol and cigarette use during preg 
nancy as well. Sex education and 
information on reproductive health 
services would also help to ameli 
orate the problem of drug-exposed 
babies. 

discrimination 
Molly McNulty of the National 

Health Law Project urges attorneys 
to challenge pregnant women's ex 

clusion from drug treatment under 

state public accommodation laws, 
state equal rights amendments, and 
federal Hill-Burton loan program 

requirements for health care faci 

lities. She believes that "liti 
gation can play an important role 
in improving access to treatment 
for low-income women and by fo 

cusing attention on the issue." 

The lack of prenatal care is 
also a serious problem for pregnant 
addicts. Twenty-five percent of 
all women in the U.S. have no in 

surance coverage for prenatal care 

or childbirth costs. Pregnant 
addicts also face discrimination in 
receiving prenatal care. Some 

clinics refuse to treat pregnant 
mothers who use drugs because they 
fear liability from the birth of 
high-risk infants. 

state response 
In June, the D.C. Mayor's Ad 

visory Board on Maternal and Infant 
Health made comprehensive recommen 

dations to reduce infant mortality 
due to drug abuse in the District 
of Columbia. The infant mortality 
rate in D.C. is 23.2 deaths per 
1000 births, more than twice the 
national average of 9.9. Like many 
other urban areas, the infant mor 

tality rate has been rising due to 
increased drug use during preg 
nancy. 

The Advisory Board suggested 
new drug treatment programs for 

pregnant addicts, streamlining 
their admission to drug programs, 
and public education on the avail 
ability of drug treatment for preg 
nant women. They also said that 
reforms were needed to expand Medi 

caid eligibility for pregnant 
women, to institute "presumptive 
eligibility" in Medicaid for all 
pregnant women, and to give 

pregnant women priority for food 
stamps, social services, and 

housing. Finally, increased ser 
vices for drug-addicted babies 
abandoned after birth, "boarder 

babies," should be implemented. 
None of these recommendations 

have been implemented because of 

budget cuts facing the D.C. Com 

"Women need both knowl 

edge and choices to make 

responsible decisions...." 

mission of Public Health. Never 
theless, last year a D.C. judge was 

willing to expend the cost of a 
jail cell to incarcerate a pregnant 
women who tested positive for co 
caine for the last three months of 
her pregnancy (see oob december 
1988). 

There are some positive 
changes on the horizon. Currently 
there is a bill pending in Cali 
fornia that would expand county 
drug treatment programs for preg 
nant women. The sponsor of the 
bill, Democrat Jackie Speier, says 
the law "would have California 
address this problem now through 
treatment and prevention, not later 

through disaster." A similar bill 
is also pending in Illinois. 

women on trial 
Despite the negative impact of 

criminalization on preventing the 
birth of drug-addicted babies, 
attempts to prosecute women for 
"fetal abuse" continue. This May 
in Rockford, Illinois, 24-year-old 
Melanie Green's baby, Bianca, died 
shortly after birth. Both the baby 
and her mother tested positive for 
cocaine use. The prosecutor charged 
her with "involuntary manslaughter" 
and "supplying drugs to a minor." 
However, a grand jury refused to 
issue an indictment against her. 

Another Rockford woman was con 

victed of "prenatal child abuse" 
for using cocaine during pregnancy 
even though her baby has shown no 

signs of birth defects or addiction 
related to cocaine. 

In Florida, Jennifer Johnson, 
age 23, was convicted of "deli 
vering drugs to a minor" after two 
of her babies tested positive for 
drugs after birth. The law, aimed 
at drug dealers, makes it a felony 
to provide drugs to children under 
the age of 18 and carries a maximum 
sentence of 30 years in prison. 
Similar charges have been filed 
against Toni Suzette Hudson for 
using "crack" during her pregnancy. 
Hudson says she tried to get drug 
treatment while she was pregnant 
but was turned away. 

The increase of drug use among 

women and its tragic impact on 
their babies are serious problems 
in the country. Women do have a 
moral obligation to avoid sub 
stances that could harm a child 
they are carrying to term. How 

ever, women need both knowledge and 

choices to make responsible deci 
sions about childbearing and drug 
use. 

Instead of trying to wrest 
control of pregnancy and childbirth 
away from women, we should be giv 

ing pregnant women the power for 
informed and effective decision 

making in this critical area. If 
we as a society are truly concerned 
about children, we should be fo 
cusing our efforts on programs that 
will prevent children from being 
born addicted, programs like better 
prenatal care, safe birth control, 
effective drug treatment programs, 
and public education. We must also 
address the underlying causes of 
drug abuse and the sexual exploi 
tation of women. 

by debra ratterman 
info from: Washington post 

(5-10 to 10-24-89); 
new york times 
(7-18 to 9-22-89); 
California lawyer 
(9-89); aba journal 
(4-89 to 8-89); 
Washington times 
(5-3 to 5-9-89); 
dallas times herald 
(5-7-89); 
nation (5-1-89); 
'clearinghouse 
review (5-89). 

graphics by denise marie ratterman 
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